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MEDICAL EXAMINERS COMMISSION MEETING

Sawgrass Marriott
1000 PGA Tour Boulevard 
Ponte Vedra Beach, Florida

February 18, 2014
10:00 AM

Acting Chairman Robert J. Krauss called the meeting of the Medical Examiners Commission to order at 10:00 AM at Sawgrass Marriott, in Ponte Vedra Beach, Florida.  He welcomed everyone to the meeting and asked Commission members, staff, and audience members to introduce themselves.

Commission members present:
Stephen J. Nelson, M.A., M.D., District 10 Medical Examiner
Robert J. Krauss, J.D., Chief Assistant Attorney General

Hon. James S. Purdy, J.D., Public Defender, 7th Judicial Circuit

Ken Jones, Deputy State Registrar, Department of Health
Robin Giddens Sheppard, L.F.D., Vice President/Funeral Director

Hon. Rick Beseler, Sheriff, Clay County
Hon. Angela B. Corey, J.D., State Attorney, 4th Judicial Circuit

Commission members absent:

Bruce A. Hyma, M.D., District 11 Medical Examiner

Hon. Carol Whitmore, County Commissioner
Commission staff present:

Margaret Edwards
Doug Culbertson
Danielle Santiago
Jim Martin
Debbie Turvaville 
Vickie Gardner
District Medical Examiners present:
Jon R. Thogmartin, M.D. (District 6)



Valerie J. Rao, M.D. (District 4)
Marie A. Herrmann, M.D. (District 7 & 24)


Russell S. Vega, M.D. (District 12)

Barbara C. Wolf, M.D. (District 5)

Other District personnel present:


Jeffrey Brokaw (District 4)




Aurelian Nicolaescu , M.D. (District 4)
Lindsey Crim (District 7& 24)




Cathy Weldon (District 8)

Jeff Martin (District 1)





Kelly Boulos (District 23)

Lindsey Bayer (District 5)




Bill Pellan (District 6)

Curtney Sprah (District 23)
Guests present:
Linda Sullivan
Rebecca Sayer
DiAnn McCormack
Angie Utz

Mary Bontti 
Michelle Watterson

Lorraine Kratz
Neia Castellon

Kethleen Patton
Ricardo Comacho

Chris Delcher
Mildred Maldunado

Kimberly Owens
Chris Bronaugh

Lasonia Stewart
Karin Frosio

Chandler Brownlee
Laurie Ripp

Nick Waite
Bill Cassarly

Chris Chronister
Lynetta Oxendine

Jennifer C. Pritt
Larry Cochran

A MOTION WAS MADE, SECONDED, AND PASSED UNANIMOUSLY FOR THE COMMISSION TO APPROVE THE AGENDA.

A MOTION WAS MADE, SECONDED, AND PASSED UNANIMOUSLY FOR THE COMMISSION TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE DECEMBER 6, 2013, MEDICAL EXAMINERS COMMISSION MEETING.
ISSUE NUMBER 1:  INFORMATIONAL ITEMS
· Status Report:  MEC Appointment:  Mr. Krauss reported that Dr. Nelson was appointed by Gov on Feb 13, 2014 thru July 1, 2016. Mr. Krauss congratulated Dr. Nelson on his appointment, and welcomed him back to the Commission.
· Status Report:  District 4 Search Committee: Ms. Corey reported that five applications were received and that all five names were currently being vetted.  Due to an ongoing high profile criminal case, Ms. Corey said that she requested a 90-day extension, which was granted by MEC Chairman Dr. Hyma.  
· Ms. Edwards reported that Surveys and assessments for districts 15 through 24 were sent to the constituents of those districts in January 2014, to obtain feedback on the quality of services provided by the medical examiners in those districts.  The response rate to date is low, and reminders will be sent to the constituents that have not responded.  The results will be presented to the MEC at its second meeting in 2014. 

· 2013 Interim Drugs in Deceased Persons Report:  Ms. Santiago reported that most of the districts have submitted their data for the 2013 Interim Drugs in Deceased Persons Report, and that the report should be released in April, 2014. 
· 2013 Annual Workload Report:  Ms. Santiago reported that the 2013 Annual Workload report will be released later in the year, and to please submit data as soon as possible. Ms. Santiago reminded everyone to still submit data on the old form, and that the new form will be used beginning with the 2014 Annual Workload Report data. 
· Coverdell Grant:  Ms. Santiago reminded those in attendance that the funds for the 2013 Coverdell grant would be released soon, but districts should not begin spending money on requested items until the funds were released. She also informed everyone that solicitations will soon begin for the 2014 Coverdell Grant. 

· Bills Filed for the 2014 Legislative Session:  Mr. Martin reported House Bill 301, which is sponsored by Representative Spano and co-sponsored by Reps. Baxley and Roberson, was filed for consideration by the Florida Legislature in the 2014 session.  The purpose of this bill is to prohibit the medical examiner, or their respective counties, from charging a member of the public or anyone licensed under chapter 497 a fee for an examination, investigation, or autopsy performed pursuant to s. 406.11.  A companion bill, SB 584, has also been filed, and both bills are expected to pass.
ISSUE NUMBER 2:  ORGAN PROCUREMENT ORGANIZATION ANNUAL REPORT 2013 
Mr. Larry Cochran of LifeQuest presented the Organ Procurement Report for 2013. Mr. Cochran reported that there were no denials for whole organ donors, but there was one denial for partial organ donation. Mr. Cochran noted that the cooperation with Florida’s medical examiners was outstanding, and that all of the organ procurement organizations were pleased with their relationship with the districts.
ISSUE NUMBER 3:  DATA QUALITY ASSURANCE COMMITTEE UPDATE
District 12 Medical Examiner Russell Vega, M.D., readdressed the reporting of morphine in heroin deaths when the decedent was not taking morphine independently.  Similarly, reporting metabolites has been questioned unless they are taken independent of the parent drug. Dr. Vega presented several examples explaining the proper reporting of metabolites and their parent drugs.
ISSUE NUMBER 4:  THE EFFECT OF FLORIDA’S PRESCRIPTION DRUG MONITORING PROGRAM ON OXYCODONE-CAUSED MORTALITY
Mr. Chris Delcher gave a presentation regarding current trends in Oxycodone deaths following the PDMP and the shutting down of pill mills in Florida. Mr. Delcher showed that deaths due to Oxycodone were down significantly in the past two years, which was not unexpected. When asked if his data was available to the districts, Mr. Delcher explained that this data was being compiled as part of his doctoral dissertation, and was not ready for release at this time. 
ISSUE NUMBER 5:  UNIDENTIFIED DECEASED INITIATIVE
Mr. Culbertson informed the Commission and those in attendance that one success story was reported during the past quarter. In early 2013, District 20 took possession of unidentified remains that were found in early stages of decomposition with insect activity and multiple large defects of skin, which made the underlying bones visible. The body was located in a mangrove area off of State Road 92 and discovered by a fisherman. 

In April of 2013, District 20 received a letter from the University of North Texas providing DNA identification between an unidentified male and Roman Reese.  Mr. Reese’s nuclear genetic profile was obtained from a convicted offender specimen reported by FDLE.  Collier County Sheriff’s office compared Mr. Reese’s finger prints to that of District 20’s unidentified male, which were found to be a match as well. Contact was made with the decedent’s mother who resides in Miami and his skeletal remains were released.
ISSUE NUMBER 6:  MASS FATALITY PLANS
Mr. Krauss reminded the District Medical Examiners that hurricane season is approaching, and now is a good time to make sure that all mass fatality plans are up to date. He informed them that, if needed, a template is available on the MEC website. 
ISSUE NUMBER 7:  2014 EDUCATIONAL CONFERENCE
Dr. Barbara Wolf informed the Commission District 5 will be hosting the 41ST Annual Florida Association of Medical Examiner Educational Conference.  The conference will be held July 16-18, 2014 in Orlando at the Hyatt Regency Grand Cypress.  The room rate will be $137.00 per night with the resort fee waived, and reduced self-parking fees 
ISSUE NUMBER 8:  OTHER BUSINESS 
Mr. Krauss read the following resolution for former MEC member, District 12 Medical Examiner Russell S. Vega, M.D.

WHEREAS, Chapter 406, Florida Statutes, known as “The Medical Examiners Act,” created the Medical Examiners Commission by its legislative enactment in 1970; and 

WHEREAS, the Medical Examiners Commission plays a vital role in support of Florida’s criminal justice system and in service to the families of the deceased by determining both the cause and the manner of death, and by protecting the public health of the citizens of Florida; and

WHEREAS, Russell S. Vega, M.D., has been the District Twelve Medical Examiner since 2003, serving Sarasota, Manatee and DeSoto Counties; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Vega was appointed by the Governor of Florida to the Medical Examiners Commission in 2008, as one of the Medical Examiner representatives, and during his tenure he has provided distinguished public service to the Medical Examiners Commission and to the citizens of Florida; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Vega was a member of the working committee of the revised Practice Guidelines for Florida Medical Examiners, a document that contains the current practice standards for Florida medical examiners and is incorporated in Florida Administrative Code 11G; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Vega has provided instruction for law enforcement in child death investigation seminars for Safe Kids, an organization dedicated to preventing childhood injuries, as well as providing instruction to TideWell Hospice, Kiwanis and the local Emergency Medical Services Department; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Vega has expressed valued opinions and shown keen insight into the many important issues that have come before the Commission, and has contributed encouragement, sensibility and, when appropriate, humor to the many varied and often controversial discussions that have ensued at the Commission meetings he has attended over the years;

NOW THEREFORE, be it resolved that the Medical Examiners Commission, on behalf of the Florida Department of Law Enforcement, Florida’s medical-legal community, and the citizens of our State whom he served so capably, does hereby recognize and commend Russell S. Vega, M.D., for the dedication, service and valuable guidance he has offered to the Florida Medical Examiners System, and hopes that he maintains this same enthusiasm, professionalism, and success in all his future endeavors.

PASSED AND RECORDED, in the official minutes of the Medical Examiners Commission meeting on this Tuesday, the 18th day of February, 2014, in Ponte Vedra Beach, St. Johns County, Florida.
Mr. Krauss reported that the Florida Sheriffs Association would like to form partnerships with various organizations with the purpose of educating the public regarding the dangers of legalized marijuana. There was no discussion.
With no further business to come before the Commission, the meeting was adjourned at  
11:20 P.M.
